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Abstract 
 

Multiparty casual conversation lasting more than a 
few minutes can be viewed as a series of phases of 
chat and chunk type interaction, where chat is 
interactive conversation with several participants 
taking turns, and chunk refers to phases where one 
participant dominates the conversation, often by 
telling a story or giving an opinion. We investigate 
the distribution of disfluency in these phases in a 
70-minute 5-party conversation where participants 
had no practical task to perform. This pilot study 
shows differences in the distribution of disfluency 
types and frequency in the two phases. 

 
Introduction  
 

Our understanding of task-based or instrumental 
talk has been greatly enhanced by corpora collected 
in natural and artificial settings including meetings 
as in the ICSI and AMI corpora (Janin et al., 2003; 
McCowan et al., 2005) and information gap 
activities such as the Map Task or Diapix. 
Collections of casual talk where there is no clear 
short term task are rarer, as are corpus-based studies 
of this speech activity. Interest in casual talk has 
resulted in the emergence of corpora of short, often 
dyadic social talk encounters, such as the Spontal, 
NOMCO and CCDb corpora, which are proving 
very useful in research on first encounters or short 
social chats (Edlund et al., 2010, ; Paggio et al., 
2010; Aubrey et al,. 2013). However, much social 
talk involves more than two participants and often 
extends longer than the time allotted to such 
recordings. Casual talk seems to proceed in phases 
of chat and chunk interaction. We are currently 
investigating the characteristics of multiparty 
(3+)  casual (without a clear short-term task) 
conversation, and have found differences in the 
distribution of laughter and silence in the two 
phases, and in the length of phases (Gilmartin et al., 
2017). We aim to better understand this 
fundamental speech exchange system, and also to 
inform the design of spoken dialogue systems 
capable of interacting socially with users in 
companionship, educational and entertainment 
applications. Below we give a short overview of the 
structure of longer casual conversation, and report 
on a pilot study of the incidence of disfluency in 
one such conversation. 
 

Multiparty casual talk 
 

Social talk, rather than simply following Gricean 
maxims of efficient communication of information, 
is also bound by avoidance of silence and 
engagement in unthreatening but entertaining verbal 
display and interaction (Schneider, 1988). 
Participants can contribute at any time, unlike the 
more restricted roles found in more formal 
situations (Cheepen, 1988; Wilson, 1989). Casual 
conversation has been described as occurring in 
stages - chat and chunk (Eggins & Slade, 2004). 
In chat phases, participants contribute utterances 
more or less equally with questions and short 
comments. Chat is often used to ‘break the ice’ 
among strangers involved in casual talk (Laver, 
1975). As conversation progresses, chat phases are 
interspersed with chunk phases – longer 
contributions from one participant – often in the 
form of narratives – anecdotes and recounts, 
opinion or discussion. The ‘ownership’ of chunks 
seems to pass around the participants in the talk 
(Eggins & Slade, 2004). The structure of casual 
conversation has also been described as a more 
detailed sequence of structural elements which may 
include Greeting, Address, Leave-taking and 
Goodbye sequences at the extremities, with 
Approach and Centring stages, somewhat similar to 
chat and chunk, forming the body of longer talk 
(Ventola, 1979). Figure 1 shows examples drawn 
from our data of typical chat and chunk phases in 5-
party conversation. We are curious as to whether 
the distribution of disfluencies, including pauses, 
hesitations and repairs, and phenomena such as 
recycled restarts and abandoned utterances, will 
vary between different phases or subgenres of the 
same interaction, and indeed between different 
types of speech exchange system. We have prepared 
a 70-minute sample of extended casual conversation 
data, on which we are currently experimenting. 
 

Disfluency and casual conversation 
 

Disfluency has become a term for a range of 
phenomena in speech, where the speaker does not 
produce a full sentence. Disfluencies are usually 
defined around an interruption point, where the 
sentence flow is interrupted. Shriberg mentions that 
disfluencies account for up to 10% of words and 
over a third of utterances in natural conversation 
(Shriberg, 2001). 
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Figure 1.  Examples of chat (top) and chunk (bottom) phases in two stretches from the 5-party conversation used in this 
study. Each row denotes the activity of one speaker across 120 seconds. Speech is green, and laughter is yellow on a 
grey background (silence). 
 
Broen and Siegel’s (1972) work on rate of 
disfluency and the speaker’s perception of need to 
speak clearly showed fewest disfluencies occurring 
when the speakers spoke in front of an imaginary 
audience and most in casual conversation. 

Of course, it should be borne in mind that much 
non-clinical work on disfluency has been based on 
adjusting ‘ungrammatical’ sentences to fit a text-
based language model for Automatic Speech 
Recognition purposes. Casual conversation is not 
composed of spoken renditions of standard written 
text, but rather follows its own conventions, with an 
abundance of fragments or ‘non-clausal units’ 
(Biber et al., 1999). In addition, elements of spoken 
production labelled disfluencies, such as hesitations 
and filled pauses, have been shown to effect 
communicative goals in turn-taking management 
and highlighting of salient content. 

We are interested in exploring the influence of 
conversational phase on the distribution of 
disfluency types in casual multiparty conversation.  
 
Data and annotation 
 

For this preliminary study, we use a 70-minute 5-
party extract from D64, a multimodal corpus of 
informal conversational English recorded in an 
apartment living room (Oertel et al., 2010). There 
were no instructions to participants on topic, and 
participants were free to talk or not as the mood 
took them. The design, collection and processing of 
the corpus is fully described in Gilmartin and 
Campbell (2016). The audio recordings were found 
to be unsuitable for automatic segmentation due to 
overlap and bleed-over, and, after synchronisation, 
were segmented manually into speech and silence 
intervals using Praat (Boersma & Weenink, 2010) 
on 10 and 4-second or smaller windows, and doubts 
were settled with reference to the video using Elan 
(Wittenburg et al., 2006). Humans listening to 
speech can miss or imagine the existence of 
objectively measured short silences (Martin, 1970) 
and have difficulty recalling disfluencies from 
audio they have heard (Deese, 1980). However, 
during annotation speech could be slowed down and 

replayed and annotators could clearly see silences 
and differences in amplitude on the speech 
waveform and spectrogram, making it more 
likely  that disfluencies would be noticed. After 
segmentation the data were manually transcribed, 
using a scheme largely derived from the TRAINS 
transcription scheme (Heeman & Allen, 1995). 
Words, filled and unfilled pauses, unfinished words, 
laughs and coughs were transcribed and marked.  

The data were annotated for chat and chunk 
phases as described in (Gilmartin et al., 2017). The 
transcriptions were then automatically aligned by 
running the Penn Aligner (Yuan & Liberman, 2008) 
over a sound file and transcription for each 
intonation phrase annotated. Sections which could 
not be automatically aligned due to overlap or 
unfinished words were manually aligned. The word 
level transcription was then used with the sound 
files to manually annotate disfluencies. The scheme 
and procedures used were based largely on those in 
Shriberg’s and Eklund’s PhD theses (Shriberg, 
1994; Eklund, 2004) and Lickley’s Maptask corpus 
(Lickley, 1998), with extra labels and conventions 
for recycled turn beginnings (Schegloff, 1987), 
abandoned utterances, and disfluency during 
overlap. Complex, or nested, disfluencies, defined 
as having more than one insertion point, were 
labelled following Shriberg, and no indexing was 
used for substitutions or repetitions. 

The annotated sample comprised 42 chat and 73 
chunk phases, with 14,778 word tokens distributed 
across 2005 types. Interestingly, ‘UM’ and ‘UH’ 
were the 11th‘and 15th most common words, 
reflecting the prominence of such tokens in casual 
talk. The most common word was ‘YEAH’. 

There were 1586 marked disfluencies, of which 
101 were complex. Complex disfluencies were 
counted as single disfluency for statistical purposes. 
Silent pauses were disregarded for the study. 

In the remaining dataset of 827 disfluencies, 726 
were simple – with one interruption point. Of the 
101 complex disfluencies, 82 had two interruption 
points, 15 had 3, and 2 each involved 4 and 5 
interruption points. 
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Figure 2. Distributions of disfluencies (deletions, filled 
pauses, repetitions, and substitutions) in chat (left) and 
chunk phases – as proportion in %. 

 
There were a total of 280 distinct disfluency labels, 
of which 15 had 10 or more exemplars. In order to 
categorise this disparate group, Shriberg’s Type 
Classification Algorithm was used to reduce label 
types to eight – ART (articulation), HYB (hybrid), 
SUB (substitution), INS (insertion), DEL (deletion), 
REP (repetition), CON (conjunction) and FP (filled 
pause). This resulted in 244 instances of filled 
pauses, 288 of repetition, 205 of deletions, 74 of 
substitutions, 8 insertions and 8 hybrid cases. For 
analysis, hybrids and insertions were disregarded. 

 
Results 
 

The distribution of disfluency types was contrasted 
depending on the phase of the conversation in 
which they occurred. Table 1 shows counts for 
deletions (d), filled pauses (f), repetitions (r) and 
substitutions (s) produced during chunk vs chat 
phases. 

 
Table 1. Counts of disfluencies in chat and chunk phases. 
 

 Chat Chunk 

d 90 115 

f 81 163 

r 108 180 

s 32 42 

 
The barplot for Experiment A in Figure 2 shows 
the  proportional distribution of disfluency types 
(deletion, filled pause, repetition, substitution) 
occurring in chat (left) and chunk phases, regardless 
of speaker. It can be seen that filled pauses are more 
frequent in chunk speech than in chat phases – 33% 
vs 26%, while deletions are lower in chunk than in 
chat phases – 23% vs 29%. The proportions of 
repetition and substitution are quite similar in both 
conditions. 

Discussion and conclusions 
 

In a chunk phase, one speaker dominates the 
conversation, telling a story or giving an extended 
opinion. The reduction in the frequency of deletions 
in chunk vs chat in the conversation is interesting. 
A reduction in deletions in this modality probably 
reflects the lack of completion for turns – there 
could be fewer false starts than would occur when 
more than one speaker is trying to take a turn. The 
increase in filled pauses invites further study – the 
position of these pauses relative to utterance start 
could help distinguish whether they are the result of 
hesitation before semantically heavy items mid-
speech or whether they are related to turn holding.  

It should be noted that this is a small case study, 
but it makes a good case for investment of effort in 
collection of long form conversations, and 
annotation and analysis of disfluency in this genre. 
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